



## Pursuing Stable Coexistence: A Reorientation of U.S. Policy Toward North Korea

Frank Aum and Ankit Panda

© 2025 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

## Contents

Summary	1
Introduction	3
The State of Play in 2025	4
Past Approaches to North Korea	6
First Principles for a New Way Forward	9
A Framework for Achieving Stable Coexistence and Reducing Conflict Risks	15
Conclusion	22
About the Authors	23
Notes	25
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	31

## **Summary**

The status quo trajectory of U.S. policy toward North Korea is unsustainable. Rigid adherence to a narrow strategy of denuclearization and enhanced deterrence has led to a state of dangerous coexistence. The results are unbridled growth in North Korea's nuclear force capabilities, its adoption of a nuclear doctrine that features preemptive use of nuclear weapons, and compounded risks of crisis escalation. The current state is also plagued by complete estrangement between Washington and Pyongyang that forecloses crisis management and tension reduction, increased demand for nuclear weapons in South Korea, and a strategic partnership between North Korea and Russia that is destabilizing multiple regions.

Yet the United States continues its approach of denuclearization through pressure despite consensus among U.S. intelligence that North Korea will not disarm and despite empirical evidence that suggests U.S. diplomatic engagement can mitigate North Korea's provocative behavior. It is now clear that applying pressure does not lead to North Korean restraint; rather, it fuels North Korean provocations. This clash between analysis and goals has promoted policy incoherence.

The United States and its allies should instead seek stable coexistence with Pyongyang as an overarching goal. This approach would emphasize risk reduction and improved relations with North Korea while maintaining deterrence. It would also entail, at least for the near term, tolerating North Korea's continued possession of nuclear arms and recognizing that the status quo of attempting to manage threats exclusively through deterrence measures ultimately presents unacceptable risks to U.S. and allied interests.

Stable coexistence is consistent with U.S. President Donald Trump's stated intention to "have relations with North Korea" and "get along with" with North Korean leader Kim Jong Un. The current U.S. administration therefore seemingly has the political will to start pursuing stable coexistence and be the first to take proactive steps to reduce tensions and risks. These steps could include formally announcing the United States' intention to improve relations with North Korea, which Trump has already begun to signal, and initiating confidence-building measures that are taken independently but designed to invite reciprocity from Pyongyang.

At the same time, the United States should instill the urgency of pursuing stable coexistence in its ally South Korea, explaining the goal as crucial for reducing the risk of conflict and nuclear war with North Korea. Regardless of which administration is in power in Seoul, Washington must stay the course on stable coexistence, stressing the reality of a nuclear North Korea, the paramount importance of risk reduction, and the relationship between engagement with North Korea and lower levels of provocative behaviors that could result in unwanted conflict.

This policy framework would also suit broader U.S. geopolitical objectives. Improved relations with Pyongyang could mitigate the worst possible consequences of ongoing Russia-North Korea cooperation. Similarly, given U.S. prioritization of strategic competition and deterrence vis-à-vis China, a more stable relationship with North Korea will help render deterrence and defense requirements for the Korean Peninsula more modest, allowing for a short-term adjustment to the U.S. military posture in the Indo-Pacific region.

The Trump administration has an opportunity to fundamentally redesign North Korea policy, moving away from the unattainable goal of denuclearization toward a broader, stable coexistence with a nuclear-armed North Korea. The administration should seize this opportunity to make the United States safer, stronger, and more prosperous and advance peace and prosperity in Northeast Asia.

### Introduction

In October 2019, North Korea broke off working-level talks with the United States, ushering in more than five years of complete diplomatic disengagement between Washington and Pyongyang.<sup>2</sup> That breakdown followed the collapse of the historic second U.S.—North Korea leader-level summit meeting in Hanoi, Vietnam, in February 2019, where the two sides disagreed on the right balance of sanctions relief for disarmament measures.

Since then, despite the lack of engagement, the salience of North Korea for U.S. interests in Northeast Asia, the Indo-Pacific region, and globally has only increased. Pyongyang now stands unquestionably as the third nuclear-armed adversary of the United States, fielding an increasingly capable nuclear force that poses a threat to U.S. and allied territory alike. In 2021, North Korea articulated explicit plans, for the first time, to develop and field tactical nuclear weapons designed to hold at risk South Korean and Japanese targets.<sup>3</sup> Kim has also taken some geopolitical initiative as the great power competition between the United States, on the one hand, and Russia and China, on the other, has intensified. Nowhere is this seen more acutely than in the strategic partnership Kim has forged with Russian President Vladimir Putin; Kim has reportedly sent up to 14,000 North Korean forces to fight alongside Russians troops against Ukraine. 4 In another expression of his confidence as a fully consolidated North Korean leader, Kim took what is arguably his most significant decision since inheriting leadership from his father: he formally turned his back on Pyongyang's decades-long goal of seeking unification with South Korea. North Korea now treats South Korea as a distinct state and the "principal enemy." 5 Against this backdrop, little has changed concerning the lot of North Korea's 26 million citizens, who largely continue to suffer under a regime indifferent to their welfare.

Despite these substantial changes to North Korea's capabilities, goals, and policies in the last five years, the core U.S. policy objective regarding the country has remained unchanged. Washington continues to seek the "complete denuclearization" of the Korean Peninsula. This goal persists despite the repeated and consistent assessment of the U.S. intelligence community that North Korea is unlikely to relinquish its nuclear arsenal.<sup>6</sup> Under the administration of former president Joe Biden, the United States failed to reestablish contact with North Korea to advance any possible diplomatic initiatives on achieving denuclearization and instead largely focused on buttressing key alliance relationships with South Korea and Japan. As North Korean capabilities grew and evolved during this period, the United States and its allies emphasized both conventional and nuclear deterrence to contain and manage perceived risks from North Korea.

The current Trump administration cannot treat the status quo trajectory of U.S. policy toward North Korea as either sustainable or tolerable. Instead, it should, in the course of reviewing its policy toward North Korea, reassess fundamental principles guiding the U.S. approach toward the Korean Peninsula; while the goal of denuclearization need not be abandoned from the U.S. diplomatic lexicon, it should be deemphasized and treated as a long-term, aspirational objective.

The overarching, desired near-term goal that the United States, alongside its allies, should seek is one of stable coexistence with Pyongyang. This approach would emphasize reducing risk and improving relations with North Korea while maintaining deterrence. It would also entail, at least in the short term, tolerating North Korea's continued possession of nuclear arms and recognizing that the status quo of managing risks exclusively through deterrence measures is ultimately harming U.S. and allied interests. In addition, pursuing stable coexistence would support Trump's stated intention to "have relations with North Korea" and "get along with" with Kim.7

This paper explores avenues that the United States can undertake alone or in concert with its allies to reduce nuclear risks, while preserving general deterrence of a deliberate resort to war by North Korea. It then discusses measures that could help create more favorable conditions for negotiations between North Korea and the United States. Successful negotiations could ultimately improve relations, further reduce risks, and reinforce a more stable coexistence.

## The State of Play in 2025

The United States and North Korea are trapped in a state of dangerous coexistence. The potential North Korean threat has reached its highest level, and the risk of conflict is growing. North Korea is estimated to have enough weapons-usable fissile material for up to ninety nuclear weapons and possesses delivery systems that can hold the United States and its allies at risk.8 Pyongyang's nuclear forces regularly conduct operational exercises, and

the reliability of its nuclear capabilities has likely increased as a result of years of testing, development, and evaluation. North Korea's nuclear strategy continues to privilege, in Kim's words, the early and massive use of nuclear weapons to "deter" and—should deterrence fail—"repel" the United States and South Korea.9 With no means of negotiated restraint at work between the United States and South Korea, on the one hand, and North Korea, on the other, the potential for a possible conventional crisis or conflict to spiral into a nuclear war remains real. Although North Korea's conventional military forces have also seen some modernization, its substantial conventional inferiorities relative to the U.S.-South Korea alliance mean that it likely will be unwilling and unable to sustain prolonged conventional warfighting before resorting to potential nuclear use, especially if it is losing the fight.

At the same time, North Korea's relations with the United States and South Korea are nonexistent. Since October 2019, Pyongyang has cut off talks with Washington—the longest absence of any official engagement since the start of senior-level talks in 1992. In September 2022, North Korea declared it would never relinquish its nuclear weapons and made explicit its intent to preemptively resort to nuclear use. 10 North Korea also reiterated in November 2023 that it would never sit face-to-face with the United States if its sovereignty—including its possession of nuclear weapons—was on the agenda.<sup>11</sup> And despite signals from the Trump administration about wanting to "get along" with North Korea, the Korean Workers' Party announced plans at a December 2024 plenum meeting for the "most hardline anti-U.S. response strategy" as a counter to enhanced U.S.-South Korea deterrence measures. 12 Similarly, North Korea abandoned its long-standing policy of peaceful unification with South Korea in early 2024, while dubbing Seoul its "principal enemy."

The North Korean nuclear problem is fast metastasizing into other regions. In June 2024, North Korea and Russia signed a comprehensive strategic partnership treaty that included mutual defense assurances.<sup>13</sup> This pact, which has since been ratified by both countries' respective legislative bodies, reinforces previous cooperation between the two sides. Russia vetoed United Nations (UN) sanctions against North Korea; dismantled a UN sanctions monitoring body; and provided nutritional, energy, and satellite technology assistance in exchange for North Korean ammunition, ballistic missiles, and labor. Thousands of Korean People's Army personnel have gone on to fight on Russia's behalf against Ukraine. This cooperation proves that North Korea is now contributing to the destabilization of two regions key to U.S. interests; it is prolonging conflict and hindering a settlement in Ukraine and heightening instability in Northeast Asia.

Furthermore, human rights and humanitarian concerns about North Korea abound. The Kim regime continues to violate human rights norms and pursue control over its population through monitoring, surveillance, and punitive measures. Chronic humanitarian crises such as food and health insecurity persist, and efforts to reunite divided Korean families and recover the remains of U.S. servicemembers from the Korean War are hindered by lack of official relations and access to North Korea.

The United States has, in general, sought to strengthen peace and security on the Korean Peninsula by working with allies and partners to deter North Korean aggression, dissuade North Korea's provocative behavior, improve relations with Pyongyang, and achieve denuclearization. Over the last decade, the United States has pursued these goals and objectives through a combination of both pressure and attempted diplomatic engagement. Pressure has included military deterrence, superiority, and readiness measures, multilateral and unilateral economic sanctions, and diplomatic isolation and naming and shaming. Diplomatic engagement has included working- and leader-level meetings and confidence-building steps aimed at comprehensive or interim agreements during the Trump administration, as well as offers of unconditional engagement toward North Korea during the Biden administration. The United States increasingly views North Korea as a capable nuclear adversary and the third country, after Russia and China, to pose a realistic nuclear threat to the American homeland.14

The United States has also sought China's assistance in enforcing sanctions against North Korea and encouraging it to return to talks. But China has largely rejected the U.S. approach, arguing that Washington should address North Korea's legitimate security concerns directly and that pressure is counterproductive. Previously, China has also proposed dual freezes in hostile activities, parallel discussions of denuclearization and peace, and partial relief of UN sanctions. China and Russia have both supported an adjustment of multilateral sanctions against North Korea since 2019, mostly holding the United States culpable for the collapse of diplomacy that year. Since then, China has largely maintained continuity in its Korean Peninsula policy, including by engaging in sanctions-violating trade. China and Russia may have divergent levels of risk tolerance regarding the North Korean regime's propensity to engage in provocative behaviors.

## Past Approaches to North Korea

Since the end of the Korean War in 1953, the United States' overarching priorities for the Korean Peninsula and the Northeast Asian region have been to ensure peace, stability, and economic prosperity. These priorities were largely defined within the broader geopolitical context of the Cold War.

To achieve these aims, the United States traditionally emphasized deterrence and security through alliance relationships. Washington relied on a robust combined U.S.-South Korea defense posture—backed by extended nuclear deterrence and broader basing of U.S. forces in the region—to deter North Korean aggression. It also cultivated strong diplomatic, military, and economic relations with key allies and partners to create a secure environment for prosperity.

Starting in the 1990s, when North Korea presented a credible nuclear proliferation threat, the United States began cabinet-level talks with Pyongyang<sup>15</sup>—for the first time since 1954<sup>16</sup>—to pursue disarmament and ensure nonproliferation. Subsequent engagements over the next fifteen years centered on eliminating North Korea's nascent nuclear and ballistic missile programs in exchange for security and economic benefits, with breakthroughs and setbacks on both fronts.

Due to the lack of sustained progress and growing risks, however, the United States in the mid-2000s began applying stronger diplomatic, military, and economic pressure to compel North Korea's disarmament. Accounts of humanitarian and human rights crises in North Korea also led Washington to advocate for these issues consistent with U.S. values and principles, though these objectives were secondary to reducing the risk of conflict and war. The narrow emphasis on deterrence and pressure succeeded in preventing a major conflict on the Korean Peninsula and achieved limited, but often temporary, gains in strengthening norms, mitigating proliferation, reassuring allies, and creating negotiating leverage.

However, this approach was deficient in many other important respects. It failed to prevent North Korea's development of nuclear weapons and other advanced military capabilities; reduce risks, tensions, and instability on the peninsula; improve relations, communications, and trust with North Korea; and curtail North Korea's motivations to support malign actors and engage in illicit activities beyond the peninsula. More intense forms of pressure and deterrence also likely exacerbated North Korea's drive for greater deterrence capabilities. Ultimately, the United States is less safe and secure today with respect to North Korea than it was when Pyongyang withdrew from the Treaty on the Nonproliferation of Nuclear Weapons (NPT) in 2003.

Pressure campaigns against North Korea have tended to incite retaliation, provocations, and other undesired behaviors. For example, soon after the United States sanctioned Macau's Banco Delta Asia (BDA) in September 2005, effectively freezing \$25 million in North Korean funds, North Korea—citing this action—withdrew from the ongoing Six Party talks for one year and conducted its first nuclear test.<sup>17</sup> Likewise, North Korea responded to a U.S.-led pressure campaign during the period 2012-2017, which featured diplomatic isolation, military demonstrations, and economic sanctions, with significant advances in its nuclear and ballistic missile programs.<sup>18</sup> These included four nuclear tests and nearly 100 missile tests, several of which succeeded at achieving intercontinental-equivalent ranges. A similar period of U.S.-South Korean enhanced deterrence measures implemented in May 2022 coincided with the greatest number of North Korean ballistic missile tests in any twelve-month period.19

Moreover, contrary to conventional wisdom, U.S.-led pressure efforts did not force North Korea to the negotiating table in 2018. Since North Korea first proposed talks in 1974, its door to the United States has largely remained open, which contributed to fairly consistent U.S.-North Korea engagement between 1990 and 2012.<sup>20</sup> The six-year absence of official negotiations between 2012 and 2018 (excluding covert intelligence talks and meetings to

secure the release of U.S. detainees) was Washington's own decision stemming from frustrations with North Korean malfeasance—the administration of former president Barack Obama stipulated that negotiations would have to be "authentic and credible" despite repeated North Korean offers for talks.<sup>21</sup> Estrangement likely would have continued if not for Trump's sudden shift from maximum pressure to maximum engagement in 2018. His willingness to buck convention and take diplomatic and political risks led to the first ever meeting between a sitting U.S. president and the North Korean leader. It is easy to imagine a counterfactual scenario in which former U.S. secretary of state Hillary Clinton, if elected president, would have rejected a meeting with Kim to avoid legitimizing him and stimulating political opposition.<sup>22</sup>

It is also likely that pressure diminishes North Korean incentives to engage. It withdrew from the Six Party talks after the BDA sanctions, and only returned a year later after the United States signaled that it would unfreeze the locked funds. And since October 2019, it has cut off all talks with the United States due to what it perceives as hostile U.S. policies. It is important to note, however, that U.S. pressure tactics between 2012 and 2017 also did not preclude North Korean offers for engagement during this period.

Conversely, the historical track record suggests that certain aspects of past approaches helped to stabilize relations with North Korea, or at least lower the immediate risks of conflict. Specifically, engagement with North Korea played a significant role in reducing tensions and risks and enabling diplomatic progress. A 2017 study by the Center for Strategic and International Studies demonstrated a strong correlation between U.S.-North Korea engagement during the period 1990–2017 and lower levels of provocative North Korean actions.<sup>23</sup> For example, during the period of engagement between 1994 and 2002, which included the 1994 Agreed Framework and a 1999 Berlin agreement codifying a North Korean missile launch moratorium, North Korea conducted only one ballistic missile test and did not reprocess any plutonium. This period also witnessed unprecedented U.S.-North Korea cooperation across many governmental, nongovernmental, and people-to-people domains.<sup>24</sup> Similarly, during periods of engagement in 2011 and 2018, North Korea refrained from nuclear tests, ballistic missile launches, and other provocative behavior. Although this restraint was temporary and not absolute, the pattern of behavior suggests that if the United States wants to reduce risks and improve relations, it must engage North Korea and provide incentives for better behavior.

Drawing on this history, there are three potential ways forward: First, the United States could maximize pressure through coercive diplomatic, military, and economic actions against North Korea. But this would increase the likelihood of conflict and North Korean retaliation, including a nuclear response—a risk the United States cannot afford to take. Second, the United States could maintain the status quo approach of heightened deterrence and pressure with moderate diplomatic outreach. This could temper the risk of immediate conflict, but North Korea's continued perception of U.S. hostility would deepen its resolve to strengthen its military capabilities, prepare for retaliation, seek alternative partnerships with malign actors, and avoid engagement—all of which would intensify the state of dangerous

coexistence and nuclear precarity.<sup>25</sup> The status quo would also harm U.S. and allied interests by exacerbating the alliance assurance challenge and fueling South Korea's interest in nuclear armament. This broader crisis becomes amplified in the context of growing U.S. cost constraints and competing foreign and domestic policy priorities. Third, and what we argue is most prudent, the United States could seek a stable coexistence with North Korea through renewed engagement and negotiation to tangibly reduce risks and tensions and improve relations.

## First Principles for a New Way Forward

Given the reality of a nuclear North Korea, the primary principles guiding U.S. policy toward the Korean Peninsula should include the following:

- Pursuing stable coexistence with North Korea to minimize the probability of war on the Korean Peninsula, utilizing diplomatic risk-taking while maintaining deterrence.
- Seeking broader peace and economic prosperity on the Korean Peninsula, including through improved diplomatic ties with North Korea and better inter-Korean relations.
- Sustaining comprehensive U.S. alliances with South Korea and Japan as a hedge against future uncertainty and to ensure they continue to abstain—especially South Korea—from nuclear armament.

Washington's main guiding objective should be to move from the status quo of dangerous coexistence to a more stable coexistence, defined by a reduction in hostility and efforts at renewed engagement. The overarching and long-standing U.S. goals of peace, stability, and economic prosperity retain importance, and deterrence must continue to be an indispensable pillar. However, the focus of U.S. attention, political will, and resources should shift toward pursuing an accommodation with North Korea that is mutually acceptable and beneficial and tangibly reduces the risk of conflict and nuclear war. This requires directly addressing North Korea's interests: absolute regime security, relatively normal relations with the United States and the international community, autonomy in its foreign relations, and sovereignty over its people and state development. A new approach will require contending with these interests in tandem with improving U.S. and allied security.

Stable coexistence does not imply simply accepting North Korea's nuclear possession and its other behaviors that harm U.S. interests. Fundamentally, however, U.S. policy has to prioritize the growing risk of nuclear war precisely because of North Korea's possession of credibly threatening nuclear weapons capabilities that bear on the United States and its regional

allies. As a factual matter, the United States and North Korea find themselves today in a nuclear deterrence relationship. This is increasingly uncontroversial in official U.S. discourse; the Biden administration's 2024 nuclear employment guidance, for instance, placed North Korea alongside Russia and China as a nuclear adversary to be deterred.<sup>26</sup>

Stable coexistence can be characterized as largely normal bilateral relations consisting of low military hostility and regular engagement aimed at reducing security risks and tensions, improving diplomatic ties, enhancing economic trade and welfare, and facilitating dialogue and collaboration related to humanitarian, human rights, and people-to-people matters.

Stability, broadly conceived, can be conducive to regional peace and advance U.S. interests by reducing the potential for unanticipated crises to spiral into a broader conflict, which could precipitate nuclear use in the absence of stabilizing mechanisms.

Largely normal bilateral relations are meant to underscore that the main goal is not necessarily attaining a peace treaty or official normalized relations but rather achieving—to the extent possible—the functional attributes of normal relations, including low military hostility and regular engagement.

Low military hostility refers to minimal or no provocative military actions and demonstrations, including, among others, destruction of life or property, nuclear testing or ballistic missile demonstrations, forward deployed military units and capabilities, strategic asset deployments, provocative military exercises (in other words, those simulating attacks on national leadership), violations of territory and sovereignty, and hostile rhetoric. This approach does not preclude the pursuit of deterrence or defense but rather seeks to minimize practices that increase the odds of crises and conflict.

Regular engagement refers to sustained dialogue, negotiations, interactions, and exchanges across various domains, including diplomatic, military, intelligence, economic, parliamentary, nongovernmental, humanitarian, and people-to-people. The engagement is aimed at supporting stable coexistence and the pursuit of other mutually acceptable goals. These interactions should not only enhance U.S.-North Korea bilateral relations but also facilitate North Korea functioning as a responsible member of the international community. They should also strengthen mutually acceptable exchanges of information and ideas and, over the long run, help North Korea transform its behavior and society.

Improving diplomatic ties also requires meaningful engagement on human rights. These rights are not only essential aspects of U.S. values and foreign policy, but also instrumental in advancing normative, political, and law enforcement goals related to improved ties. For example, certain U.S. unilateral sanctions against North Korea cannot be suspended without progress on North Korean human rights. Also, stable coexistence with North Korea cannot be achieved without greater U.S. confidence that North Korea is on a pathway to improving its human rights situation. At the same time, North Korea will not engage on human rights if it is imposed non-consensually or directly threatens the Kim regime.

Stable coexistence cannot be a secondary principle, prioritized only after North Korean disarmament. The United States must accept the reality that to achieve its primary aim of reducing the risk of conflict, it must have stable coexistence with a nuclear North Korea for the foreseeable future. While moving toward this goal, deterrence must be maintained, but diplomacy in the pursuit of stable coexistence should be prioritized.

Beyond the salutary effects of stable coexistence for the United States and its allies in the context of Northeast Asian security, this proposed framework would suit broader U.S. geopolitical and domestic objectives. A relationship with Pyongyang that promotes lower hostility and regularized engagement could mitigate the worst possible consequences of ongoing Russia-North Korea cooperation for the region. While the United States will not be able to provide the same sorts of material benefits to North Korea that Russia might, improved relations can help shape Pyongyang's approach to its strategic partnership with Moscow and mitigate what could otherwise be an unbounded alliance between two U.S. rivals. Similarly, given U.S. prioritization of strategic competition and deterrence vis-à-vis China, a more stable and less hostile relationship with North Korea will help render deterrence and defense requirements for the Korean Peninsula more modest, allowing for a short-term adjustment to the U.S. military posture in the Indo-Pacific region. Decreasing deployments of U.S. strategic assets to the Korean Peninsula, for example, can allow for these resources to be used judiciously in other theaters and may also align with the prevailing U.S. sentiment for military restraint.27

#### **De-emphasizing Denuclearization**

For decades, North Korea's nuclear weapons program has been the main source of tension in U.S.-North Korea relations. Today, however, the oft-stated goal of "complete denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula" should be de-emphasized in U.S. public messaging and strategy toward North Korea, though not abandoned as a long-term aspirational objective (for example, the 2024 U.S.-South Korea Security Consultative Meeting Joint Communique removed mention of this goal after it appeared in the 2023 version).<sup>28</sup>

Denuclearization was an appropriate goal in the past when North Korea possessed only a rudimentary nuclear program. The term originated at a time when the only nuclear weapons on the Korean Peninsula belonged to the United States.<sup>29</sup> During the 1990s, following the removal of those weapons and as a result of the 1992 Joint Declaration of South and North Korea on the Denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula, Pyongyang was willing to explore U.S. motives and engage on denuclearization at a time of its own structural weakness. Furthermore, the post-Cold War security landscape appeared to have manifested in a benign environment for major power competition. Trying to reduce the North Korean nuclear threat and uphold the nonproliferation regime by restricting North Korea's nuclear program made sense.

Today, the situation is markedly different. North Korea now possesses an advanced nuclear weapons program and has vowed repeatedly that it will not disarm. This decision likely derives from a determination that normalization with the United States is impossible, that domestic instability stemming from direct or indirect U.S. and South Korean intervention is a concerning threat, and that growing military competition among its regional neighbors justifies the strengthening of its own deterrence capabilities. Where North Korea was once a nonproliferation problem for the United States, it is now a problem of managing nuclear deterrence—similar in important respects to the challenges faced with China and Russia, apart from scale.

Washington's rigid prioritization of denuclearization over North Korea's security concerns and improved relations has also appeared to accelerate Pyongyang's drive to attain a nuclear deterrent and foreclose opportunities for engagement and risk reduction. In recent years, the U.S.-South Korea alliance's narrow emphasis on strengthening deterrence and enhancing pressure on North Korea has similarly exacerbated North Korea's desire to advance its nuclear capabilities. At the same time, the repeated failures to achieve denuclearization and prevent provocative demonstrations are fueling South Korean support for pursuing indigenous nuclear capabilities.<sup>30</sup>

The U.S. and South Korean intelligence communities and military establishments accept the analytical reality of North Korea's nuclear resolve. But neither government has been able to reconcile their assessments with the continued diplomatic, political, and declaratory emphasis on the denuclearization objective. This clash between analysis and goals has promoted policy incoherence: the United States seeks an outcome as a matter of policy that its intelligence assessments suggest is vanishingly unlikely in a reasonable timeframe. De-emphasizing denuclearization would render U.S. policy more consistent with the analytical reality that North Korea is unlikely to relinquish its nuclear weapons and therefore render progress on other key priorities vis-à-vis Pyongyang more likely. It would also allow the United States, in concert with its allies, to attempt new approaches at resuming engagement with Pyongyang, including through overtures that disentangle the long-standing diplomatic baggage around the term "denuclearization" from other objectives. However, de-emphasizing denuclearization is not tantamount to abandoning the goal altogether.

#### Managing U.S.-South Korea Relations

The preferences of South Korea, which has greater stakes in Korean Peninsula security than the United States, have rightly been a significant determinant of the U.S. approach to North Korea. Accordingly, U.S. administrations have typically calibrated their North Korea approach based on the policy orientation of the South Korean administration in office. North Korea policy is polarized in South Korea, oscillating between aggressive engagement and hawkish pressure, and U.S. policy has typically floated more in the middle, moderating the risks of both approaches but also making no sustained gains as a result.

For example, progressive South Korean administrations have generally pursued aggressive engagement with North Korea, focused on building confidence and reducing tensions, while de-emphasizing U.S.-South Korea alliance deterrence activities, which in turn tended to motivate Washington's willingness to engage as well. On the other hand, conservative South Korean administrations have mostly emphasized proactive deterrence against North Korea based largely on threats of disproportionate retaliation, offensive strike capabilities, and preemption, with some openness to engagement and incentives contingent on sincere denuclearization steps, which sharpened the U.S. focus on enhancing deterrence and applying pressure.

In any case, the United States has mostly deferred to South Korea on Korean Peninsula affairs, particularly in terms of (1) supporting unification on the principles of free democracy and a market economy and (2) steering clear of normalizing relations with (or cross-recognizing) North Korea, even though Russia and China established formal diplomatic relations with South Korea in the early 1990s.<sup>31</sup> However, when matters directly involved or threatened U.S. interests, such as nuclear weapons or U.S. troop presence in South Korea, Washington exerted its prerogatives and sometimes even restrained Seoul's behavior. Despite their different approaches toward relations with North Korea, both conservative and progressive South Korean administrations have largely maintained continuity in acquisitions and defense strategy, albeit with some divergences in defense spending priorities.

The urgency of pursuing stable coexistence and reducing the risk of conflict and nuclear war with North Korea requires the United States to instill this imperative in its ally. Alliance policy toward North Korea can no longer afford to deviate based on swings in South Korean or even U.S. politics. The election of a new president in South Korea, currently scheduled for June 3, 2025, will likely have a significant near-term impact on the direction of South Korea's approach to North Korea. A more progressive administration in Seoul would likely be amenable to the stable coexistence approach and disfavor excessive reassurance/deterrence measures. In this case, Washington would have a clear opportunity to begin to lay the foundation with South Korea for a relatively consistent and enduring allied policy approach to North Korea. But a more conservative government would require Washington to work extra hard to ensure continuity and clear understanding among the allies on the value of staying the course on stable coexistence.

Any move away from denuclearization as the overarching objective of U.S. policy will be met with pushback from South Korea, Japan, and others. In the first days of Trump's current presidency, Seoul objected to the president and his then-nominee for defense secretary, Pete Hegseth, describing North Korea as a "nuclear power"; Seoul feared that such terminology would have the effect of legitimating Pyongyang's nuclear possession.<sup>32</sup> This is understandable, but the international community will never accept North Korea as one of the five "nuclear-weapon states" under the NPT definition. At the same time, South Korea, and indeed the international community, must accept a sui generis existence for North Korea—similar to India, Israel, and Pakistan—that accounts for its de facto possession of nuclear weapons;

and in doing so, they must balance the immediate urgency of stable coexistence against the long-term aspirational goal of denuclearization. China and to a greater degree Russia already appear to accept North Korea's de facto possession of nuclear weapons.<sup>33</sup> Washington should be ready to explain to its allies and others that instead of allowing questions of nuclear status to inhibit meaningful policy shifts that can improve their collective security, they should plainly acknowledge the reality of North Korea's nuclear possession. Doing so will confer no additional nuclear status on Pyongyang.

A greater problem for the United States, however, will be the prospect of managing growing calls in South Korea for nuclear armament and latency amid implementation of the policy shifts recommended in this paper. As it has for decades, the United States should continue to prize nuclear nonproliferation as a principle of its grand strategy, recognizing that added nuclear decisionmaking centers—including friendly ones—introduce more risks than benefits. A South Korea with nuclear weapons will guarantee that the era of aspiring to the "denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula" will come to a close; South Korean nuclear abstention, on the other hand, makes it possible to maintain the long-term aspirations of gradual nuclear disarmament in North Korea. Reassuring a nonnuclear South Korea and pursuing stable coexistence with North Korea, however, should not be seen as contrasting objectives.

Bending relations with Pyongyang toward less hostility can help assuage the security drivers of South Korean proliferation, insofar as North Korea's growing nuclear capabilities are a clear driver of South Korean motivations for seeking its own nuclear weapons. Washington can draw from the empirical relationship between engagement with North Korea and lower levels of hostility and the impact on the South Korean public's need for assurance. For example, as Washington and Seoul engaged with Pyongyang in 2018-2019, the alliance also reduced military deterrence demonstrations such as joint exercises and U.S. strategic asset deployments. Yet there was no broad public outcry about the need to restart or enhance these measures. In fact, a Chicago Council survey conducted in December 2018 showed a plurality of South Koreans believing that their country's security had improved over the last four years.<sup>34</sup> The same survey, as well as other surveys, also revealed declining public support for a domestic nuclear weapons program during periods of relatively lower tensions.<sup>35</sup> Counterintuitively, a survey of South Koreans carried out in December 2021 indicated that it was those who had the greatest confidence in the U.S. alliance commitment that also tended to want South Korea to develop its own nuclear weapons.<sup>36</sup> Ultimately, the best way to prevent South Korean nuclear armament might be less about constant costly efforts to assure South Korean governments about the credibility of U.S. extended deterrence commitments, both conventional and nuclear, and more about the minimization of public and elite clamoring for nuclear weapons by easing tensions on the Korean Peninsula and maintaining strong alliance relations.

## A Framework for Achieving Stable **Coexistence and Reducing Conflict Risks**

The United States can begin pursuing stable coexistence by being the first to take proactive steps to reduce risks and tensions with North Korea, without any detriment to U.S. or allied security. The U.S. government should announce its intention to foster stable, constructive relations with North Korea and initiate confidence-building measures that are taken independently of Pyongyang but designed to invite North Korea to reciprocate. Trump should also initiate direct, high-level communications with Kim, building on the proven success of this approach during the 2018-2019 period of engagement. As the stronger country, the United States can afford to take the first step because it can better tolerate the risk of not having its measures matched.<sup>37</sup> Academic literature offers support for diplomatic risk-taking in confidence-building measures to facilitate peacebuilding, and there are precedents for this type of process reducing tensions and advancing diplomacy on the Korean Peninsula.<sup>38</sup>

As the initiating country, the United States should maintain a strong foundation of national security to begin taking the incremental risks toward reducing tensions. Accordingly, the conciliatory initiatives should not undermine the United States' ability to defend itself, deter adversaries, and retaliate if necessary. The initiatives should also be gradual and diversified in scope to help minimize risk. This posture grounds the aims of peacebuilding within the reality of security.

The initiatives—several options are enumerated below—should be designed and communicated to induce reciprocation, which is a fundamental principle of the broader diplomatic strategy. North Korea appears willing to adhere to a reciprocity principle, having stated in 2021 that its policy toward the United States is "power for power and goodwill for goodwill."39 To tangibly change North Korea's expectations and assumptions about the United States, Washington should clearly announce its commitment to end hostility and seek a new era of dialogue to resolve differences. The announcement should also be paired with specific unilateral initiatives that demonstrate its credibility and will be understood by North Korea as meaningful. In addition, these initiatives should be unambiguous and easily verified to reinforce credibility. For this approach to succeed, the United States should be persistent despite inevitable delays or setbacks, such as minor North Korean provocative behavior or foot-dragging in negotiations.

To begin engagement, the president—after consulting with allies—should reach out to North Korea directly and early to convey an interest in a summit meeting aimed at establishing "new U.S.-DPRK [North Korea] relations." In 2016, then-candidate Trump's expression of interest in meeting Kim set in play a mutual courtship that led to their first summit

in Singapore in June 2018. 40 A similar overture now could serve several purposes. First, it would allow Kim—who felt burned by the lack of positive outcomes at the Hanoi Summit in February 2019 despite making several trust-building gestures—to save face by not having to make the first move, which would be perceived as a sign of weakness.<sup>41</sup> It might also mitigate the potential for Kim to generate a crisis to maximize leverage before beginning talks, which has been a typical feature of North Korea's playbook. Second, it would set a vision for a fresh bilateral relationship based on stable coexistence and regular engagement and communications. The goal of "new U.S.-DPRK relations" comes directly from the first pillar of the 2018 Singapore Statement, which North Korea has yet to renounce and harkens back to the cooperative spirit between Kim and Trump during that period. Reaffirming this pillar could also pave the way for preserving the other pillars, including the "complete denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula."42

The outreach should be accompanied by unilateral confidence-building measures that signal good faith to North Korea and invite North Korean reciprocation, but that also serve U.S. interests irrespective of reciprocation. For example, these measures could include the following:

- Declaring the Korean War over and a desire for stable coexistence. These statements, though symbolic, would reinforce the broader messaging about a sincere desire for new U.S.-North Korea relations. They would also help establish momentum and an appropriate environment for reciprocal confidence-building measures and substantial shifts in U.S. security policy, including launching a comprehensive, long-term process for replacing the armistice regime with a peace regime and establishing a U.S.-South Korea peace regime consultation group. 43 An end-of-war declaration should not be conflated with a more comprehensive peace treaty, and the statement should emphasize that existing mechanisms, such as the 1953 Korean Armistice Agreement and the supporting United Nations Command, will remain in place until new mechanisms are negotiated by the parties.
- Suspending the deployment of U.S. strategic assets to the Korean Peninsula. Suspending strategic and nuclear-capable deployments can lower tensions, save costs, facilitate diplomacy, and minimize justifications for North Korea's own military advancement, while also not degrading deterrence. 44 In May 2018, the United States stopped deploying B1-B and B-52 bombers, carrier strike groups, and nuclear submarines to the Korean Peninsula, which reduced the confrontational dynamics and created a conducive environment for diplomacy.<sup>45</sup> In May 2022, Biden agreed to restart and enhance these types of deployments to assure South Korea and enhance deterrence signaling, but with the additional outcome of intensifying hostility with North Korea. 46 These suspensions should be balanced by additional assurance messages to South Korea, emphasizing the sufficiency of alliance conventional deterrence and sustaining consultations on nuclear matters, including through the U.S.-South Korea Nuclear Consultative Group.

- Reducing the scale and scope of joint military exercises. Joint military exercises, which North Korea perceives as hostile, can be modified to reduce offensive or threatening signals while still maintaining important defensive, training, and readiness missions and lowering costs. <sup>47</sup> In 2022, Biden and former South Korean president Yoon Suk-yeol agreed to expand the scale and scope of joint military exercises after Yoon's predecessor, Moon Jae-in, and Trump had pared back exercises in 2018 to improve the conditions for diplomacy. The United States and South Korea previously canceled the major U.S.-South Korea joint military exercise Team Spirit in 1992 and 1994-1996, as well as the Ulchi Freedom Guardian exercise in August 2018<sup>48</sup>—cancellations that helped facilitate diplomacy during those periods.
- Ending the ban on U.S. citizens traveling to North Korea. Since 2017, the United States has prohibited its citizens from traveling to North Korea, with a few exceptions. 49 This ban was instituted due to safety concerns after American detainee Otto Warmbier died shortly after being released to the United States, although thousands of U.S. citizens had visited North Korea safely since the mid-1990s with only a handful of detentions.<sup>50</sup> Lifting the ban may largely be symbolic because North Korea continues to restrict U.S. access since its COVID-19 lockdown and the breakdown in bilateral relations. However, this move would signal a step toward normalizing relations and allowing for routine people-to-people exchanges, with the only impediment being the North Korean side.

In the interest of rendering the burgeoning U.S.-North Korea nuclear deterrence relationship more stable, the United States should seek to apply many of the same principles it applies to managing its deterrence relations with Russia and China. These steps could include the following:

Forgoing declared, deliberate threats to North Korean nuclear command and **control systems.** The United States currently pursues a "comprehensive" missile defeat approach to North Korea that reserves the right to interfere with launch control systems for ballistic missiles through unspecified "left-of-launch" capabilities (including, presumably, undisclosed offensive cyber capabilities).<sup>51</sup> While the intention of this policy is to reduce U.S. and South Korean vulnerability to North Korean nuclear attack, it has the practical effect of incentivizing nuclear use by North Korea earlier in a crisis than it might otherwise prefer: essentially, Kim, fearing that he may lose control of his nuclear forces, may opt to delegate the authority to use nuclear weapons or even issue an order for tactical nuclear attacks. The United States should forgo such interference, which significantly contributes to a heightened risk of inadvertent escalation. North Korea, for its part, could reciprocate by reversing its September 2022 declaration of adopting a system for "automatic" and "immediate" nuclear retaliation should its command-and-control systems undergo interference.<sup>52</sup>

- Emphasizing that deterrence—not missile defense—is the primary means of preventing North Korean nuclear attacks. Since the early 2000s, the United States has sustained a limited homeland missile defense system in the form of the Ground-Based Midcourse Defense (GMD) system to protect its homeland from intercontinental nuclear threats from states such as North Korea and Iran. Unlike Iran, North Korea today deploys intercontinental-range ballistic missiles and is gradually expanding the number of launchers it possesses, quantitatively stressing the existing missile defense system. To better promote stable coexistence, the United States should freeze plans to expand the GMD system from forty-four to sixty-five deployed interceptors and, as it does with Russia and China, rely on deterrence to prevent missile attacks on the U.S. homeland. Missile defense should continue to play a role in defending U.S. personnel and allies against North Korean missile attacks in Northeast Asia.
- Pursuing calculated ambiguity in declaratory policy. For years, the United States and South Korea have emphasized in unilateral and combined declaratory statements that any nuclear use by North Korea will lead to the end of the Kim regime. While this statement is designed to deter nuclear use through clarity, greater ambiguity may, in reality, better suit deterrence goals while creating an environment more suitable to U.S.-North Korea stable coexistence. North Korea's increasingly survivable and diverse nuclear arsenal will also mean, in practice, that certain scenarios involving possible nuclear use by North Korea in a crisis could meaningfully result in Washington and Seoul being deterred from making good on a regime-ending threat, fearing follow-on nuclear attacks by Pyongyang against their population centers, for instance. Deterrence of nuclear attack should remain a priority for the alliance, and the best declaratory language to achieve this is to indicate, as the United States and South Korea did in the 2023 Washington Declaration, that any nuclear attack will be met with a "swift, effective, and overwhelming" alliance response.53

Initial North Korean reciprocation to the U.S. measures would ideally include these steps:

- An immediate freeze on nuclear and intermediate and long-range ballistic missile testing. Subsequent negotiations must address North Korea's right to satellite capabilities in the context of any prohibition against satellite launches that use longrange ballistic missile technology.
- The shutdown and dismantlement of declared uranium enrichment and plutonium reprocessing facilities at North Korea's Yongbyon nuclear complex.
- A demonstration of willingness to engage at all governmental and nongovernmental levels on the various measures described above. This includes allowing U.S. citizens and nongovernmental organizations to enter North Korea and engage with their North Korean counterparts.

Cooperation on humanitarian and human rights concerns. North Korea could agree to restart joint recovery operations for the remains of 5,200 U.S. service members still believed to be in North Korea from the Korean War and to support efforts to reunite thousands of Korean American families with their relatives in North Korea.<sup>54</sup> North Korean willingness to engage constructively on human rights with the United States and other relevant partners such as the UN would help improve diplomatic ties and advance stable coexistence. Meeting human rights obligations to which North Korea has already committed in conventions and the UN Human Rights Council's Universal Periodic Review, such as the rights of children and persons with disabilities, would offer Pyongyang a more palatable starting point. The 1975 Helsinki Accords—under which Europe and the United States secured the Soviet Union's agreement to various human rights provisions as part of a broader deal that allowed Moscow to receive territorial and economic trade benefits—may be a useful model for how the United States could advance North Korean human rights within a stable coexistence framework.

After North Korea reengages and reciprocates with its own confidence-building measures, the United States could, after consulting and coordinating with allies, consider these additional steps within a negotiation process:

Offering time-limited, partial sanctions relief. North Korea likely continues to desire a more normal economic trade relationship with the international community unobstructed by sanctions, as demonstrated by its demands at the 2019 Hanoi Summit. Although Russian support has significantly undermined the efficacy of the international sanctions campaign against North Korea, Pyongyang likely recognizes that this support may not endure indefinitely and more diversified diplomatic and trading relationships with other countries are the best path to greater long-term security and prosperity. Washington should devise a package of sanctions relief as part of an incentive structure to encourage better North Korean behavior and achieve desired U.S. goals. Any agreement with North Korea will likely have to overcome the sticking points from the Hanoi negotiations in 2019: Kim requested complete relief from all the civilian-related sectoral sanctions imposed by five UN Security Resolutions post-2016 in exchange for shutting down parts of the Yongbyon nuclear facility associated with fissile material production. Trump reportedly countered with the elimination of North Korea's entire weapons of mass destruction program, which Kim rejected, and then offered partial sanctions relief if just Yongbyon was on the table, which Kim ignored.<sup>55</sup> De-emphasizing denuclearization may mean a deal closer to Kim's original offer, though sanctions relief should be time-limited. Incremental implementation and snapback provisions to encourage North Korean compliance with agreed-upon commitments will be essential.

- Proposing a strategic military-to-military dialogue between the Korean People's Army and the U.S. Department of Defense. Despite the influential role of the national security establishment in North Korea, especially the Korean People's Army, past negotiations with the United States have often been limited to dialogue between leaders, foreign ministries, or intelligence agencies. Establishing sustained senior-level policy engagement between the North Korean military and the U.S. Department of Defense can help manage crises, reduce misperceptions, enhance mutual understanding about strategic thinking and nuclear doctrines, and strengthen military support for diplomatic initiatives.<sup>56</sup>
- Seeking engagement with North Korea on strategic stability. With its two nuclear-armed adversaries Russia and China, the United States has understood the value of strategic stability dialogue. Washington and Moscow sustained such dialogue for decades, up until Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2022. The United States has sought sustained dialogue of this kind with China, too. Dialogue of this sort can feed into arms control processes and negotiations, but it can also support the reduction of mutual misperceptions about military doctrines and capabilities. The United States should seek to establish an exploratory strategic stability dialogue with North Korea designed to support the principle of stable coexistence between the two countries. This could involve participation from civilian and military experts from both countries.
- Resuming discussions on risk and conventional arms reduction frameworks, including the currently suspended 2018 Comprehensive Military Agreement (CMA) between North and South Korea. Beyond the U.S. measures taken independently of North Korea, Washington should seek a trilateral dialogue with Pyongyang and Seoul to reestablish frameworks for additional arms and risk reduction measures. The CMA—a framework created to reduce military tension near the demarcation line before the two Koreas effectively suspended the agreement in 2024—should be restored and reinvigorated.<sup>57</sup> Separately, the United States should support a parallel bilateral process between North and South Korea to manage inter-Korean tensions.
- Loosening restrictions on North Korean travel to and in the United States. Despite the limited number of North Koreans who visit the United States, easing restrictions on visas to and travel within the United States would open up the potential for engagement through established governmental mechanisms such as the U.S. Department of State's International Visitor Leadership Program, as well as through nongovernmental channels focusing on academic, economic, scientific, sports, and cultural affairs.<sup>58</sup> Allowing North Korean diplomats serving in the mission at the United Nations in New York City—who are currently limited to staying within 25 miles of the city's Manhattan borough—to travel elsewhere in the country would also facilitate exchanges.

- Proposing U.S.-North Korea collaboration and exchanges on various economic, health, humanitarian, and other people-to-people areas. Potential areas of cooperation include:59
  - Economic engagement, such as establishing a World Bank-administered multidonor trust fund or inter-Korean free trade zone. 60
  - Climate-related projects in areas that North Korea has keen interest, such as reforestation, wind power, and disaster risk reduction, through relevant multilateral discussions.61
  - Health cooperation packages that address workforce training, infrastructure, information management, service delivery, and governance capacity.<sup>62</sup>
  - Academic and scientific exchanges in areas such as agriculture, medicine, international law, language, and information sciences, similar to the dozens of U.S.-North Korea collaborations that occurred in previous years.<sup>63</sup>
  - Nuclear safety and security dialogues related to North Korea's existing nuclear infrastructure, which ranks last among forty-six countries with nuclear facilities in terms of protection against sabotage.<sup>64</sup>
  - Interparliamentary dialogues, rekindling the regular delegation visits that U.S. congressional members and staff made to Pyongyang prior to 2008.65
- Offering humanitarian assistance. The United States can offer humanitarian assistance to North Korea that is untied to political aims, according to Washington's stated principles of humanity, neutrality, impartiality, and independence. 66 North Korea already receives assistance from China and Russia and has turned down or ignored previous U.S. offers for food aid and COVID-19 vaccine assistance.<sup>67</sup> Nevertheless, continued humanitarian assistance outreach can reinforce the good faith of the broader U.S. overture.

These recommendations are not intended to provide a comprehensive road map for U.S.— North Korea negotiations. North Korea does not have a track record of seeking or agreeing to detailed, long-term road maps, nor is it likely that engagement with North Korea will follow a predictable, linear path. The road toward stable coexistence, peacebuilding, tension reduction, and denuclearization will be long; frequent roadblocks or setbacks are likely. It is crucial, however, to recognize and adopt the first principles of stable coexistence and improved relations with North Korea—supported by comprehensive alliances with South Korea and Japan—and to begin the process of engagement.

#### **Conclusion**

After nearly thirty-five years, the time has come for the United States to revise the first principles guiding its policy toward North Korea. The status quo trajectory is unsustainable and has allowed unacceptable risks to fester. Meanwhile, an emboldened North Korea is now not only a source of instability in Northeast Asia, but also in Europe, where its troops fight alongside Russia against Ukraine. Pyongyang's increasingly survivable and diverse nuclear arsenal, meanwhile, has rendered the risk of nuclear war—with catastrophic consequences for Northeast Asia and the U.S. homeland alike—more credible. Against this backdrop, the Trump administration has an opportunity to fundamentally redesign North Korea policy, moving away from one that prioritizes the unattainable goal of denuclearization toward a broader, stable coexistence with a nuclear-armed North Korea. The administration should seize this opportunity to make the United States safer, stronger, and more prosperous and to advance peace and prosperity in Northeast Asia.

#### **About the Authors**

**Frank Aum** was formerly the senior expert on Northeast Asia at the United States Institute of Peace. He focused on ways to strengthen diplomacy to reduce tensions and enhance peace and stability on the Korean Peninsula. From 2011 to 2017, he worked at the U.S. Department of Defense as the senior adviser on Korea in the Office of the Secretary of Defense.

**Ankit Panda** is the Stanton Senior Fellow in the Nuclear Policy Program at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. He is the author of *The New Nuclear Age: At the Precipice of Armageddon* (Polity, 2025) and *Kim Jong Un and the Bomb: Survival and Deterrence in North Korea* (Hurst/Oxford, 2020).

#### **Acknowledgments**

This paper was informed by two workshops hosted by the United States Institute of Peace and the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace in September and November 2024 that included the participation of over thirty experts, academics, practitioners, and former government officials in the U.S. Democratic and Republican administrations. The discussions, conducted under the Chatham House rule, addressed the sustainability of the current U.S. policy toward North Korea, first principles for a new approach, and recommendations. The authors are grateful to Toby Dalton for his comments on earlier drafts of this report and to Lyndi Tsering, Dan Spinelli, and Sueli Gwiazdowski for assistance with this project. The final contents of this paper, including recommendations, solely reflect the analysis and views of the authors.

#### **Notes**

- 1 Laura Kelly, "Trump: We will have relations with North Korea," *The Hill*, February 7, 2025, <a href="https://thehill.com/policy/international/5133443-trump-promises-us-north-korea-relations/">https://thehill.com/policy/international/5133443-trump-promises-us-north-korea-relations/</a>.
- 2 Johan Ahlander and Philip O'Connor, "North Korea Breaks Off Nuclear Talks With U.S. in Sweden," Reuters, October 6, 2019, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/world/north-korea-breaks-off-nuclear-talks-with-us-in-sweden-idUSKBN1WK071/">https://www.reuters.com/article/world/north-korea-breaks-off-nuclear-talks-with-us-in-sweden-idUSKBN1WK071/</a>.
- "On Report Made by Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un at 8th Congress of WPK," KCNA Watch, January 9, 2021, <a href="https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1610155111-665078257/">https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1610155111-665078257/</a> on-report-made-by-supreme-leader-kim-jong-un-at-8th-congress-of-wpk/.
- 4 Sang-hun Choe, "North Korea is Sending More Troops to Russia, South Korea Says," New York Times, February 27, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/02/27/world/asia/north-korea-troops-russia.html.
- 5 Hyunsu Yim, "North Korea's Kim calls for South to be seen as 'primary foe,' warns of war," Reuters, January 16, 2024, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/north-koreas-kim-calls-change-status-south-warns-war-2024-01-15/">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/north-koreas-kim-calls-change-status-south-warns-war-2024-01-15/</a>.
- 6 Office of the Director of National Intelligence, "Annual Threat Assessment of the U.S. Intelligence Community," March 25, 2025, <a href="https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/ATA-2025-Unclassified-Report.pdf">https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/ATA-2025-Unclassified-Report.pdf</a>.
- 7 Kelly, "Trump: We will have relations with North Korea."
- 8 Hans M. Kristensen, Matt Korda, Eliana Johns, Mackenzie Knight, "North Korean nuclear weapons, 2024," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, July 15, 2024, <a href="https://thebulletin.org/premium/2024-07/">https://thebulletin.org/premium/2024-07/</a> north-korean-nuclear-weapons-2024/.
- 9 Ildo Hwang, "DPRK's Law on the Nuclear Forces Policy: Mission and Command & Control," IFANS Focus, Institute of Foreign Affairs and National Security, October 12, 2022, <a href="https://www.ifans.go.kr/knda/ifans/eng/pblct/PblctView.do?csrfPreventionSalt=null&pblctDtaSn=14058&menuCl=P11&clCode=P11&koreanEngSe=ENG.">https://www.ifans.go.kr/knda/ifans/eng/pblct/PblctView.do?csrfPreventionSalt=null&pblctDtaSn=14058&menuCl=P11&clCode=P11&koreanEngSe=ENG.</a>
- "Law on DPRK's Policy on Nuclear Forces Promulgated," KCNA Watch, September 9, 2022, <a href="https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1662687258-950776986/law-on-dprks-policy-on-nuclear-forces-promulgated/">https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1662687258-950776986/law-on-dprks-policy-on-nuclear-forces-promulgated/</a>.

- 11 Hyonhee Shin, "North Korea says it will not negotiate sovereignty with 'double-faced' US," Reuters, November 29, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/ asia-pacific/n-korea-wont-sit-opposite-us-sovereignty-negotiations-kcna-2023-11-29/.
- Anton Sokolin, "North Korea Adopts 'Most Hardline' Stance Against US Ahead of Trump Presidency," NK News, December 29, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/12/ north-korea-adopts-most-hardline-stance-against-us-ahead-of-trump-presidency/?t=1735575142.
- Sang-hun Choe and Paul Sonne, "Putin and Kim Sign Pact Pledging Mutual Support Against 'Aggression,'" New York Times, June 19, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/06/19/world/asia/putin-meets-kim-northkorea.html.
- "Report on the Nuclear Employment Strategy of the United States," U.S. Department of Defense, November 7, 2024, https://media.defense.gov/2024/Nov/15/2003584623/-1/-1/1/REPORT-ON-THE-NUCLEAR-EMPLOYMENT-STRATEGY-OF-THE-UNITED-STATES.PDF.
- "U.S. and North Korea Meet for First Cabinet-Level Talks," Reuters, January 23, 1992, https://www. nytimes.com/1992/01/23/world/us-and-north-korea-meet-for-first-cabinet-level-talks.html.
- Mark Tokola, "The 1954 Geneva Conference on Korea: From Armistice to Stalemate," Asan Forum, February 14, 2019, https://theasanforum.org/9324-2/.
- "Treasury Designates Banco Delta Asia as Primary Money Laundering Concern under USA PATRIOT Act," U.S. Department of the Treasury, September 15, 2005, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/ is2720; David Lague, "North Korea Defiant at Start of Nuclear Talks," New York Times, December 18, 2006, https://www.nytimes.com/2006/12/18/world/asia/19koreacnd.html; and David E. Sanger, "North Korea Plans Its First Nuclear Test," New York Times, October 3, 2006, https://www.nytimes.com/2006/10/03/ world/asia/04nukecnd.html.
- 18 Antony J. Blinken, "Will Rex Tillerson Pass North Korea's Nuclear Test?" New York Times, March 15, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/15/opinion/will-rex-tillerson-pass-north-koreas-nuclear-test.html; Scott Stearns, "North Korea Offers Direct Talks With US," Voice of America, June 18, 2013, https://www. voanews.com/a/us-open-to-north-korea-talks-but-wants-action-on-nuclear-front/1683844.html; Anna Fifield, "Spain Becomes Fourth Country to Expel North Korean Envoy Over Nuclear Program," Washington Post, September 18, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/spain-becomes-fourth-country-to-expelnorth-korean-envoy-over-nuclear-program/2017/09/18/cea7308a-9cda-11e7-8ed4-a750b67c552b\_story. html; Sam Lagrone, "Mega Radar and U.S. Destroyer Tasked Closer to Korea," U.S. Naval Institute News, April 2, 2013, https://news.usni.org/2013/04/02/mega-radar-and-u-s-destroyer-tasked-closer-to-korea; Seung-woo Kang, "Nuclear Sub Joins ROK-US Joint Naval Drill," Korea Times, March 20, 2013, https:// www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2024/12/113\_132423.html; "Security Council Imposes Fresh Sanctions on Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2270 (2016)," United Nations, March 2, 2016, https://press.un.org/en/2016/sc12267.doc.htm; U.S. Congress, North Korea Sanctions and Policy Enhancement Act of 2016, HR 757, 114th Congress, February 18, 2016, https://www. congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/757#:~:text=(Sec.,efforts%20to%20implement%20this%20 Act; "A Timeline of North Korea's Nuclear Tests," CBS News, updated September 3, 2017, https://www. cbsnews.com/news/north-koreas-nuclear-tests-timeline/; and Missile Defense Project, "North Korean Missile Launches & Nuclear Tests: 1984-Present," Center for Strategic and International Studies, updated April 25, 2023, <a href="https://missilethreat.csis.org/north-korea-missile-launches-1984-present/">https://missilethreat.csis.org/north-korea-missile-launches-1984-present/</a>.
- "United States-Republic of Korea Leaders' Joint Statement," U.S. Mission Korea, May 21, 2022, https:// kr.usembassy.gov/052122-united-states-republic-of-korea-leaders-joint-statement/; and Missile Defense Project, "North Korean Missile Launches & Nuclear Tests: 1984-Present."
- "Letter from Government of North Korea," Wilson Center Digital Archive, March 25, 1974, https:// digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/letter-government-north-korea; and "Database: U.S.-DPRK Negotiations from 1990 to 2018," Beyond Parallel, Center for Strategic and International Studies, October 2, 2017, https://beyondparallel.csis.org/u-s-dprk-negotiations-1990-2017/.
- 21 Michael R. Gordon and Warren P. Strobel, "U.S. and North Korean Spies Have Held Secret Talks for a Decade," Wall Street Journal, January 21, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-and-north-koreanspies-have-held-secret-talks-for-a-decade-11548091335; "How Clapper's Secret Mission to North Korea

Came About," ABC News, November 9, 2014, https://abcnews.go.com/International/clappers-secret-mission-north-korea/story?id=26792834; Duyeon Kim, "News Analysis: N. Korea Launches Rockets, Kills U.S. Deal," Arms Control Today, Arms Control Association, May 8, 2012, https://www.armscontrol.org/ act/2012-05/news-analysis-n-korea-launches-rocket-kills-us-deal; Stearns, "North Korea Offers Direct Talks"; and Sang-hun Choe, "North Korea Proposes High-Level Talks with U.S.," New York Times, June 15, 2013, https://www.nytimes.com/2013/06/16/world/asia/north-korea-proposes-talks-with-us.html; Sang-hun Choe, "North Korea Offers U.S. Deal to Halt Nuclear Test," New York Times, January 10, 2015, https:// www.nytimes.com/2015/01/11/world/asia/north-korea-offers-us-deal-to-halt-nuclear-test-.html; Elise Labott and Nicole Gaouette, "North Korea Offered—Then Rebuffed—Talks With U.S.," CNN, February 22, 2016, https://www.cnn.com/2016/02/22/politics/north-korea-nuclear-talks-peace-treaty/index.html.

- 22 Alexander Burns, "Clinton, Denouncing Trump, Calls Herself 'Part of the Resistance," New York Times, May 2, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/02/us/clinton-trump-interview.html.
- Lisa Collins, "25 Years of Negotiations and Provocations: North Korea and the United States," Beyond Parallel, Center for Strategic & International Studies, accessed January 27, 2025, https://beyondparallel.csis. org/25-years-of-negotiations-provocations/.
- Frank Aum and Daniel Jasper, "The Case for Maximizing Engagement with North Korea," 38 North, April 16, 2021, https://www.38north.org/2021/04/the-case-for-maximizing-engagement-with-north-korea/.
- Van Jackson, "What Should Be Done? Practical Policies to Prevent Nuclear Catastrophe," Asia-Pacific Leadership Network, March 2024, https://cms.apln.network/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/NU\_NEA\_final-report 29-March-1.pdf.
- "Report on the Nuclear Employment Strategy of the United States," U.S. Department of Defense.
- Aaron Sobczak, "Fewer Americans Willing to Fight and Die for Other Countries," Responsible Statecraft, August 21, 2024, <a href="https://responsiblestatecraft.org/america-polling-interventionism/">https://responsiblestatecraft.org/america-polling-interventionism/</a>.
- "56th Security Consultative Meeting Joint Communique," U.S. Department of Defense, October 30, 2024, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3951794/56th-security-consultativemeeting-joint-communique/; and "55th Security Consultative Meeting Joint Communique," U.S. Department of Defense, November 13, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/ Article/3586522/55th-security-consultative-meeting-joint-communique/.
- Hans M. Kristensen and Robert S. Norris, "A History of US Nuclear Weapons in South Korea," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, November 2, 2017, https://thebulletin. org/2017/11/a-history-of-us-nuclear-weapons-in-south-korea/.
- "Daily Opinion No. 602 (2nd week of November 2024)—Impact of Trump's Election in the US Presidential Election, Response to North Korea's Provocations, Possession of Nuclear Weapons," Gallup Report, November 14, 2024, <a href="https://www.gallup.co.kr/gallupdb/reportContent.asp?seqNo=1517#E">https://www.gallup.co.kr/gallupdb/reportContent.asp?seqNo=1517#E</a>.
- "Joint Vision for the Alliance of the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," White House, June 16, 2009, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/joint-vision-alliance-united-states-america-and-republic-korea; "Full Text of Joint Statement of the 2024 S. Korea-US Foreign and Defense Ministerial Meeting ('2+2')," Korea Times, November 1, 2024, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/ nation/2025/01/113\_385449.html; Ted Galen Carpenter, "Acid Test for North Korea," Cato Institute, September 22, 2003, https://www.cato.org/commentary/acid-test-north-korea.
- Seung-yeon Kim, "S. Korea says N. Korea can never be recognized as nuclear power after Trump nominee refers to Pyongyang as one," Yonhap News, January 15, 2025, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AEN20250115006600315.
- 33 "Russia's Lavrov Says North Korea's Nuclear Status Is a 'Closed Issue,'" Reuters, September 26, 2024, https:// www.reuters.com/world/russias-lavrov-says-north-koreas-nuclear-status-is-closed-issue-2024-09-26/.
- Dina Smeltz, Karl Friedhoff, and Lily Wojtowicz, "South Koreans See Improved Security, Confident in US Security Guarantee," Chicago Council on Global Affairs, January 18, 2019, https://globalaffairs.org/ research/public-opinion-survey/south-koreans-see-improved-security-confident-us-security-guarantee.

- 35 Sang Sin Lee, Tae-eun Min, Kwang-il Yoon, and Bon-sang Koo, "KINU Unification Survey 2023," Korea Institute for National Unification, June 5, 2023, https://www.kinu.or.kr/library/10160/contents/6498838.
- Toby Dalton, Karl Friedhoff, and Lami Kim, "Thinking Nuclear: South Korean Attitudes on Nuclear Weapons," Chicago Council on Global Affairs, February 2022, https://globalaffairs.org/sites/default/ files/2022-02/Korea%20Nuclear%20Report%20PDF.pdf.
- Charles A. Kupchan, How Enemies Become Friends: The Sources of Stable Peace (Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press, 2010), 40.
- Svenn Lindskold, "Trust Development, the GRIT Proposal, and the Effects of Conciliatory Acts on Conflict and Cooperation," Psychological Bulletin 85, no. 4 (1978): 772–93, https:// psycnet.apa.org/record/1979-23571-001; and Frank Aum and George A. Lopez, "A Bold Peace Offensive to Engage North Korea," War on the Rocks, December 4, 2020, https://warontherocks. com/2020/12/a-bold-peace-offensive-to-engage-north-korea/.
- "On Report Made by Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un at Eighth Party Congress of WPK," National Committee on North Korea, January 2021, https://www.ncnk.org/resources/publications/kju 8th party congress speech summary.pdf/file view.
- "US Election: Donald Trump Open to Talks With North Korea," BBC, May 18, 2016, https://www. bbc.com/news/election-us-2016-36318752; and Joel Wit, "Blame Donald Trump for North Korea's Saber-Rattling," Project Syndicate, July 8, 2024, https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/ how-trump-impulsiveness-set-the-stage-for-north-korea-escalation-by-joel-wit-1-2024-07.
- Robert L. Carlin, "The Real Lessons of the Trump-Kim Love Letters," Foreign Policy, August 13, 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/08/13/ north-korea-trump-kim-jong-un-love-letters-diplomacy-nuclear-talks/.
- "Joint Statement of President Donald J. Trump of the United States of America and Chairman Kim Jong Un of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea at the Singapore Summit," White House, June 12, 2018, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/joint-statement-president-donald-j-trump-united-states-america-chairman-kim-jong-un-democratic-peoples-republic-korea-singapore-summit/.
- Frank Aum, Jacob Stokes, Patricia M. Kim, Atman Trivedi, Rachel Vandenbrink, Jennifer Staats, and Joseph Y. Yun, "A Peace Regime for the Korean Peninsula," United States Institute of Peace, February 2020, https:// web.archive.org/web/20200411065635/https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/02/peace-regime-korean-peninsula; and Dan Leaf, "It's Time to Resolve the Korean War," United States Institute of Peace, April 1, 2024, https://web.archive.org/web/20240908072556/https://www.usip.org/publications/2024/04/ its-time-resolve-korean-war.
- Blair Guild, "How Much Money Would the U.S. Save by Ending Korean 'War Games'?" CBS News, June 13, 2018, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ korean-war-games-military-exercises-estimated-cost-president-trump-singapore-summit/.
- Robert Abrams, X (Twitter) post, 2022, 5:26 p.m., https://x.com/DogFaceSoldier/ status/1483928970840137730. Abrams retweeted a Yonhap News post (https://x.com/YonhapNews/ status/1483917151082020864) and then added, "Good time to remind the Korea watchers that the US has not had a Carrier Strike Group, a Strategic Bomber, or 5th Gen fighter in ROK waters or air space since May 2018."
- "United States-Republic of Korea Leaders' Joint Statement," U.S. Mission Korea.
- William R. McKinney, "Ending US-ROK Military Exercises: An Idea Whose Time Has Come," 38 North, June 13, 2018, https://www.38north.org/2018/06/wmckinney061318/; and Idrees Ali, "Cost of One of Those 'Expensive' U.S.-South Korea Military Exercises? \$14 million," Reuters, July 6, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/world/ cost-of-one-of-those-expensive-us-south-korea-military-exercises-14-millio-idUSKBN1JW348/.
- James Kim, "Team Spirit' Joint U.S.-South Korea Exercise Called Off," United Press International, January 7, 1992, https://www.upi.com/Archives/1992/01/07/Team-Spirit-joint-US-South-Koreaexercise-called-off/5381694760400/; Aum et al., "A Peace Regime for the Korean Peninsula";

- and Tara Copp, "South Korea, US Cancel Ulchi Freedom Guardian Exercise for 2018," Military Times, June 18, 2018, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-air-force/2018/06/18/ south-korea-us-cancel-ulchi-freedom-guardian-exercise-for-2018/.
- "United States Passports Invalid for Travel to, In, or Through the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," Federal Register, 82 FR 36067, August 2, 2017, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/08/02/2017-16287/united-states-passports-invalid-for-travel-to-in-or-through-the-democraticpeoples-republic-of-korea; and U.S. Department of State, "Passport for Travel to North Korea," updated January 1, 2025, https://travel.state.gov/content/travel/en/passports/how-apply/passport-for-travel-to-northkorea.html.
- Matthew Lee and Josh Lederman, "US Bans Travel for Americans to NKorea after Warmbier Death," Associated Press, July 21, 2017, https://apnews.com/article/11c39275b9eb42399ba7ce8a0d2d746e; "Letter Sent to the State Department Regarding Travel Restrictions to Democratic People's Republic of Korea," Korea Peace Now, July 25, 2023, https://koreapeacenow.org/letter-sent-to-the-state-department-regarding-travel-restrictions-to-democratic-peoples-republic-of-korea/; and Patricia Goedde and Andrew Wolman, "North Korean Detention of U.S. Citizens: International Law Violations and Means for Recourse," Cornell International Law Journal 51, no. 1 (2018), https://scholarship.law.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1915&context=cilj.
- 51 Ankit Panda, "The Right Way to Manage a Nuclear North Korea," Foreign Affairs, November 19, 2018, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2018-11-19/right-way-manage-nuclear-north-korea; William J. Broad and David E. Sanger, "U.S. Strategy to Hobble North Korea Was Hidden in Plain Sight," New York Times, March 4, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/04/world/asia/left-of-launch-missiledefense.html.
- "Law on DPRK's Policy on Nuclear Forces Promulgated," KCNA Watch.
- "Washington Declaration," U.S. Embassy & Consulate in the Republic of Korea, April 27, 2023, https:// kr.usembassy.gov/042723-washington-declaration/.
- Donna Knox, "A New Approach to Recovering U.S. Servicemen's Remains from North Korea," United States Institute of Peace, February 12, 2024, https://web.archive.org/web/20241102181307/https://www. usip.org/publications/2024/02/new-approach-recovering-us-servicemens-remains-north-korea; and Paul Kyumin Lee, "Reconnecting Families Can Help Facilitate U.S.-North Korea Reconciliation," United States Institute of Peace, June 24, 2024, https://web.archive.org/web/20240929005852/https://www.usip.org/ publications/2024/06/reconnecting-families-can-help-facilitate-us-north-korea-reconciliation.
- Hyun-woong Noh, "[News Analysis] Analyzing the type of sanctions relief that North Korea wants," Hankyoreh, March 2, 2019, https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_northkorea/884236.html; Joon-bum Hwang, "Trump asked Kim Jong-un to give up more than Yongbyon complex in Hanoi summit, Bolton says," Hankyoreh, June 22, 2020, https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/950423.html.
- Van Jackson, "How to Engage the Enemy: The Case for National Security Diplomacy With North Korea," United States Institute of Peace, September 2020, https://web.archive.org/web/20240927134012/https:// www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/20200903-sr 479-how to engage the enemy the case for national security diplomacy with north korea-sr.pdf.
- "Agreement on the Implementation of the Historic Panmunjom Declaration in the Military Domain," National Committee on North Korea, September 19, 2018, https://www.ncnk.org/sites/default/files/ Agreement%20on%20the%20Implementation%20of%20the%20Historic%20Panmunjom%20 Declaration%20in%20the%20Military%20Domain.pdf.
- 58 Daniel Jasper, "Engaging North Korea," American Friends Service Committee, June 2016, https:// afsc.org/sites/default/files/2023-02/Engaging%20North%20Korea\_WEB.pdf; "International Visitor Leadership Program," U.S. Department of State, accessed January 27, 2025, https://eca.state.gov/ivlp; and "CNN: N. Korean Taekwondo Team Visits NYC," CNN, June 16, 2011, https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=i5SJ4E4rnCo.

- 59 Frank Aum and Daniel Jasper, "The Case for Maximizing Engagement With North Korea," 38 North, April 16, 2021, https://www.38north.org/2021/04/the-case-for-maximizing-engagement-with-north-korea/.
- "North Korea Inside Out: The Case for Economic Engagement," Asia Society Center on U.S.-China Relations and the University of California Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation, December 2009, https://asiasociety.org/center-us-china-relations/north-korea-inside-out-case-economic-engagement; Brad Babson, "A Framework for Meaningful Economic Engagement with North Korea," United States Institute of Peace, February 26, 2024, https://web.archive.org/web/20241103194925/https://www.usip.org/publications/2024/02/framework-meaningful-economic-engagement-north-korea; and Michael Schluter and Jeremy Ive, "A Bilateral Free Trade Deal Between Two Koreas," Korea Times, updated July 21, 2023, https://www. koreatimes.co.kr/www/opinion/2024/12/137\_313522.html.
- Troy Stangarone, "Climate Change as a Path to Engagement with North Korea," United States Institute of Peace, March 11, 2024, https://web.archive.org/web/20240927200232/https://www.usip.org/ publications/2024/03/climate-change-path-engagement-north-korea.
- Kee B. Park, "Building Trust Through Health Cooperation With North Korea," United States Institute of Peace, March 18, 2024, https://web.archive.org/web/20241009065242/https://www.usip.org/ publications/2024/03/building-trust-through-health-cooperation-north-korea.
- "U.S.-DPRK Educational Exchanges: Assessment and Future Strategy," Walter H. Shorenstein Asia-Pacific Research Center, December 31, 2011, https://aparc.fsi.stanford.edu/publications/ usdprk educational exchanges assessment and future strategy.
- Kayla Orta, "How Enhancing Civil Nuclear Energy Safety Can Benefit the Korean Peninsula," United States Institute of Peace, October 16, 2024, https://web.archive.org/web/20241110171249/https://www.usip. org/publications/2024/10/how-enhancing-civil-nuclear-energy-safety-can-benefit-korean-peninsula; "2023: Nuclear Security Index: Falling Short in a Dangerous World," Nuclear Threat Initiative, July 2023, https:// www.nti.org/analysis/articles/the-2023-nti-nuclear-security-index/.
- Matthew Abbott, "How Congress Can Help Improve Relations with North Korea," United States Institute of Peace, May 9, 2024, https://web.archive.org/web/20240927235117/https://www.usip.org/ publications/2024/05/how-congress-can-help-improve-relations-north-korea.
- U.S. Department of State, "International Disaster and Humanitarian Assistance," Foreign Affairs Manual, 2 FAM 060, October 31, 2022, https://fam.state.gov/fam/02fam/02fam0060.html.
- Na-young Kim, "N.K. foreign ministry slams U.S. humanitarian aid offer amid pandemic," Yonhap News, June 30, 2022, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220630011600315.

# **Carnegie Endowment for International Peace**

In a complex, changing, and increasingly contested world, the Carnegie Endowment generates strategic ideas, supports diplomacy, and trains the next generation of international scholar-practitioners to help countries and institutions take on the most difficult global problems and advance peace. With a global network of more than 170 scholars across twenty countries, Carnegie is renowned for its independent analysis of major global problems and understanding of regional contexts.

#### **Nuclear Policy Program**

The Nuclear Policy Program aims to reduce the risk of nuclear war. Our experts diagnose acute risks stemming from technical and geopolitical developments, generate pragmatic solutions, and use our global network to advance risk-reduction policies. Our work covers deterrence, disarmament, arms control, nonproliferation, and nuclear energy.

